CITY OF LAWRENCE

  Common Council

January 3, 2017
Regular Meeting

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Council Members Joe Williams, Lisa Chavis, Tom Shevlot, Sherron Freeman, Greg Allen, William Tyrrell Giles, Rick Wells, Elizabeth Wheeler and Bob Jones were present.

ALSO PRESENT:  Clerk Kathleen Walton and Attorney Jonathan Hughes (Bose McKinney & Evans LLP)
STAFF PRESENT: Mayor Collier, Corporation Council Gutting, Controller/Deputy Mayor Fenwick, Deputy Controller Streeter, Police Chief Hofmann, Deputy Police Chief Bigsbee, Utility Superintendent Salsbery, Deputy Chief of Staff/Economic Development Director Starnes, Firefighter Farmer and Park Superintendent Martin were present.

Councilor Williams called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. and announced a quorum was present. 

The election of President of the Lawrence Common Council was opened for nominations.  Councilor Wheeler nominated Joe Williams.  Councilor Wells nominated Tom Shevlot.  Councilor Williams announced that, there being no further nominations, nominations were closed. Paper ballots were distributed for voting.  The Clerk tallied the votes.  Nine votes were cast, 6 votes for Joe Williams (Councilors Giles, Allen, Freeman, Wheeler, Chavis and Williams) and 3 votes for Tom Shevlot (Councilors Jones, Wells and Shevlot).  The Clerk announced that Joe Williams was elected President of the Common Council.
The election of Vice President of the Lawrence Common Council was opened for nominations.  
Councilor Allen nominated Lisa Chavis.  Councilor Wells nominated Tom Shevlot.  Councilor Williams announced that, there being no further nominations, nominations were closed. Paper ballots were distributed for voting.  The Clerk tallied the votes.  Nine votes were cast, 6 votes for Lisa Chavis (Councilors Giles, Freeman, Allen, Wheeler, Chavis and Williams) and 3 votes for Tom Shevlot (Councilors Jones, Wells and Shevlot).  The Clerk announced that Lisa Chavis was elected Vice President of the Common Council.
COMMENTS OF COUNCIL MEMBERS:  Councilor Williams thanked his fellow councilors for the confidence to lead in 2017.  He shared his vision for 2017:
· Do things better and make the best decisions for the citizens of the City 

· Re-establish communications with the Executive Branch

· Work to ensure that all employees, not just public safety, are comfortable working in a safe and secure environment
Councilor Wheeler, caucus majority leader, reported meeting with both the firefighter union and the administration for the purpose of considering an adjustment to the longevity pay.  Councilor Freeman encouraged a common effort to ensure successful economic development and to continue the existing partnership with the Lawrence arts to support that goal.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Councilor Wheeler moved to approve the minutes of the regular meetings on December 5, 2016 and December 21, 2016.  The motion was seconded by Councilor Freeman and carried by a unanimous vote of the Council.  
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APPROVAL OF VOUCHERS:  None
REPORTS OF COMMITTEES:  Councilor Wheeler said the Code Committee met and discussed Amended and Reconsidered Ordinance No. 25, 2016.  There was no recommendation.  Councilor Wheeler said the Parks and Recreation Committee met and discussed a few fact finding issues regarding soccer in the City of Lawrence.  Another meeting will be held soon.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  Amended and Reconsidered Ordinance No. 25, 2016, amending Title 3, Article 3, Chapter 1, Section 11 of the Municipal Code of the City of Lawrence, Indiana with respect to animal regulations, was read only by title by Clerk Walton.  Councilor Wheeler moved to disapprove Amended and Reconsidered Ordinance No. 25, 2016.  The motion was seconded by Councilor Allen.  Following discussion, the vote carried by the following vote of the Council:  Five (5) aye votes (Councilors Williams, Giles, Chavis, Allen and Wheeler) and four (4) nay votes (Councilors Wells, Jones, Shevlot and Freeman).
Resolution No. 13, 2016, concerning retention of Bose McKinney & Evans LLP as legal counsel, remains in the Administration, Budget and Finance Committee.  Councilor Giles requested an extension for further committee consideration.  Councilor Williams granted that request.
NEW BUSINESS:  Councilor Williams said nominations for a member of the Fort Harrison Reuse Authority were open for consideration.  Councilor Wheeler nominated Curtis Bigsbee.  Councilor Shevlot nominated Lacy Johnson.  Councilor Williams announced that, there being no further nominations, nominations were closed.  Clerk Walton distributed paper ballots.  The Clerk tallied the votes.  Nine votes were cast, 5 votes for Curtis Bigsbee (Councilors Allen, Wheeler, Freeman, Chavis and Williams) and 4 votes for Lacy Johnson (Councilors Shevlot, Giles, Wells and Jones.  Clerk Walton announced that Curtis Bigsbee was elected to the Fort Harrison Reuse Authority.

Councilor Williams said nominations for members of the Redevelopment Commission were open for consideration.  Councilor Giles nominated Frank Sullivan Jr.  Councilor Wheeler nominated Bruce Kimery.  Councilor Williams announced that, there being no further nominations, nominations were closed.  Clerk Walton distributed paper ballots.  The Clerk tallied the votes.  Seventeen votes were cast, 8 votes for Bruce Kimery and 9 votes for Frank Sullivan Jr.  Clerk Walton announced that Bruce Kimery and Frank Sullivan Jr. were elected to the Redevelopment Commission.
Councilor Joe Williams said nominations for members of the Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) were open for consideration.  Councilor Freeman nominated Ms. Celeste Jaffe.  Councilor Jones nominated Mr. Phil Mullins.  Councilor Wheeler nominated Tara Melton.  Councilor Wheeler nominated Mr. Arthur Duszynski.  Councilor Williams announced that, there being no further nominations, nominations were closed.  Clerk Walton distributed paper ballots.  The Clerk tallied the votes.  Twenty-seven votes were cast, 9 votes for Celeste Jaffe, 6 votes for Phil Mullins, 5 votes for Tara Melton and 7 votes for Arthur Duszynski.  Clerk Walton announced that Celeste Jaffe, Arthur Duszynski and Phil Mullins were elected to the BZA 

Councilor Joe Williams said nominations for a member of the Board of Zoning Appeals (BZA) as an alternate were open for consideration.  Councilor Shevlot nominated Mrs. Anna Maria 
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Spurgin.  Councilor Wheeler nominated Mrs. Tara Melton.  Councilor Williams announced that, there being no further nominations, nominations were closed.  Clerk Walton distributed paper ballots.  The Clerk tallied the votes.  Nine votes were cast, 4 votes for Anna Maria Spurgin (Councilors Giles, Shevlot, Jones and Wells) and 5 votes for Tara Melton (Councilors Freeman, Allen, Wheeler, Williams and Chavis).  Clerk Walton announced that Tara Melton was elected as the alternate to the BZA.
Councilor Williams said nominations for a member of the Utility Service Board (term expires 9-7-2017) were open for consideration.  Councilor Giles nominated Tracy Boyd.  Councilor Jones nominated Brent Addington.  Councilor Williams announced that, there being no further nominations, nominations were closed.  Clerk Walton distributed paper ballots.  The Clerk tallied the votes.  Nine votes were cast, 6 votes for Tracy Boyd (Councilors Wheeler, Allen, Giles, Freeman, Williams and Chavis) and 3 votes for Brent Addington (Councilors Jones, Shevlot and Wells).  Clerk Walton announced that Tracy Boyd was elected to the Utility Service Board.
Proposal No. 1, 2017, adopting and enacting a tenth supplement to the Code of Ordinances of the City of Lawrence, Indiana, was introduced and read only by title by Clerk Walton.  Councilor Williams assigned Proposal No. 1, 2017 to the Code Committee.
ADMINISTRATION COMMENTS:  Mayor Collier addressed the Council:  
· Congratulated Councilor Williams on his election to another term as Council President and Councilor Chavis as Council Vice President.
· He looked forward to working with the Council this year and to re-open the channels of communication.
CITIZENS COMMENTS:  None
ADJOURNMENT:  There being no further business to come before the Council, the meeting was adjourned at 7:05 p.m., by the unanimous vote of the Council.

___________________________                    _____________________________

Joe Williams, President                                       Kathleen A. Walton, Clerk

These minutes are not intended to be verbatim.  They are a summary of discussions held, with the exception of the motions.  An audiotape is made which provides a detailed record.


